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   Mary and We on the Synodal journey- travelling, greeting, and                     
                                                                                                   proclaiming. 
 
My dear Sisters, 
 
 
 It is at this time 
of the year that 
we have special 
devotion to our 
Mother of 
Carmel as we 
prepare for the 
feast on 16th 
July every year. 
In keeping with the synodal theme, “Communion Participation and Mission”, I 
came across the following reflection during the CCBI meeting (In Liturgical 
Resources CCBI 2023). With the theme of our GAC, “Enlarging the space of our 
Tent and strengthening its stakes”, I thought the following reflection would be 
quite appropriate for this occasion for us to reflect on further. 
 
The Gospel reading Lk 1:39-56 brings before us the picture of Mary who is 
traveling, greeting, and proclaiming. The overwhelming picture of Mary is that 
she is in haste at the beginning of the Gospel, and at rest at the end – Mary remains 
with Elizabeth for three months. “Luke presents the event with three pairs of 
verbs: (i) Arising and going; (ii) Entering and greeting; and (iii) Remaining and 
returning.  
 
i. Mary arose and went (Communion). As soon as the angel Gabriel leaves the 
house, “Mary arose and went with haste into the hill country, to a town in Judah, 
and she entered the house of Zechariah and greeted Elizabeth” (Lk 1:39). The 
event is described as visitation. It is much more than a simple visit. In the 
visitation both the persons undergo a dramatic transformation, but in a visit no 
such transformation is intended. The visits may not be purposeful, but the 
visitation is [Reminds me of my visitation experiences to our various provinces 
and sisters therein).  



What was the purpose of Mary’s visitation to Elizabeth? Was it to verify what the 
angel had said to her - “And behold, your relative Elizabeth in her old age has 
also conceived a son, and this is the sixth month with her who was called barren” 
(Lk 1:36)? Or was it to serve Elizabeth in her time of need, as often interpreted 
by the preachers? The purpose of Mary’s journey to meet her relative Elizabeth 
is not explicitly given in the Gospel. However, from Lk 1:56 we can deduce that 
Mary’s purpose was to ‘dwell’ or to ‘remain’ there. The same is used in Jn 1:39, 
where Jesus invites his first disciples “to come and see.” To dwell or to remain 
signifies that one is in the presence of the other. Mary chose to be in Elizabeth’s 
presence.  
 
The visitation of Mary occurs in three stages: first, Mary listens to the words of 
God through Gabriel; second, discernment. She chooses to go to meet Elizabeth; 
and third, action. Mary visits Elizabeth. These three stages are important in our 
encounter with the other: first, our movement towards the other is based on our 
movement towards God; second, in every moment of our encounter with the other 
we discern and make a choice; and third, we meet the other. In Fratelli Tutti, Pope 
Francis warns that “fear deprives us of the desire and the ability to encounter the 
other.” The verbs ‘arising’ and ‘going’ refer to ‘communion’ in the synodal 
journey. In Lk 15:18, the younger son, who is far from home, says to himself, “I 
will arise and go to my father.” And he arose and went. As a result, communion 
was restored with his father. “The synodal journey invites us to arise and to go 
towards God. For, only when we realize our rootedness in the Merciful God, can 
we open ourselves to one another. Then, we arise and go towards each other – not 
to those whom we know or like or to the familiar ones, but to the one whom we 
find difficult to like or relate to. To arise and to go we need to shed our own 
baggage of fear, prejudice, and indifference. 
 
 ii. Mary entered and greeted (Participation). Though Mary starts her journey in 
haste, she does not enter the house of Zechariah in haste. Luke describes Mary’s 
two distinct actions: she entered, and she greeted. To enter someone’s house we 
need permission, we need a welcome, and we need someone to open the door for 
us. The process implies silence, and patience. Mary is silent and patient at the 
door of Zechariah. This is a breathing-pause for Mary. In the silence of her heart, 
she recalls to herself all that happened to her. She is the Mother of the Messiah. 
That is the call or the vocation that she has received now. She experiences in 
herself the vibrations of the Holy Spirit as she hears the latch being opened from 
the other side. There she finds Elizabeth. Mary greets Elizabeth. Luke does not 
say with what words or gestures Mary greeted Elizabeth… The vibrations of the 
Holy Spirit pass from Mary to Elizabeth. The actions of ‘entering’ and ‘greeting’ 
refer to ‘participation’. Participation means that we ‘enter’ into a structure or a 
system, with our gifts and charisms, blessings and benevolence. And we pass the 



same to others by greeting – by appreciating their gifts and charisms, blessings 
and benevolence.  
 
iii. Mary remained and returned (Mission). “And Mary remained with her about 
three months and returned to her home,” thus concludes the evangelist. To remain 
with someone means to establish a lasting relationship with the other. The first 
disciples, upon the invitation of the Lord to come and see, go and remain with 
him. They remain with him so that they may be able to see who Jesus is and what 
he does (cf. Jn 1:35-39). The apostles are chosen that they may remain with Jesus 
(cf. Mk 3:14). Jesus invites his disciples to remain with him: “Remain in me, as 
I also remain in you. No branch can bear fruit by itself; it must remain in the vine. 
Neither can you bear fruit unless you remain in me” (Jn 15:4). Mary remains at 
the service of Elizabeth.  
 
Then, Mary returns to her home… To resume her works at home. As the Synodal 
Church, when we are in mission, we are at the service of others; being available 
to them, showing our values and priorities; partaking in their vulnerabilities and 
sharing their uncertainties [This is one way of enlarging our Tent]. And at the end 
of our mission, we return home. We return to ourselves with memories to cherish; 
we return to review and restore ourselves. Mission is in fact going forth and 
coming back (Enlarging the Tent but remaining anchored in our own Tent or inner 
space).  
 
At the core of the visitation narrative is the Magnificat, Mary’s proclamation of 
God’s wonders. After being greeted by Elizabeth, Mary does not greet her back. 
She raises the greetings to God in the form of the Magnificat. Mary, who was 
propelled by God to visit Elizabeth, concludes with her praises to God. Mary’s 
heart bursts out with great joy and praises God. She does not speak about herself 
but exclusively about God’s merciful intervention in her life and in the life of 
Israel. In the Magnificat, Mary remembers not only the good things that God did 
in her life (vv. 46- 49) but also in the life of humanity (vv. 50-53). In the 
concluding part (vv. 54-55), she speaks about how God has blessed the people of 
Israel with His mercy.  
 
There are two reasons for Mary’s praise: 1. God has had regard for the lowliness 
of his handmaid; 2. The Mighty One has done great things for her and for the 
people of Israel. In the Liturgy of the Hours, the Church proclaims this Canticle 
during the celebration of Vespers every day. The Church considers this hymn as 
one of the most important and most Significant Canticles of the Second 
Testament. The Church praises God along with Mary, proclaiming her own 
words. In the synodal Church, this communitarian aspect is very important. It is 
as an assembly that we praise God. We all are part of the mystical body of Christ. 
As the Synodal Church, we need to worship God and praise Him as one family. 



It is not only in our worship, but it should also be manifested in our day-to-day 
living together as the people of God. 
 
Living together is what makes us the Church and it is living together in harmony 
with one another that makes for a good community. We as Apostolic Carmel 
Sisters, while attempting to enlarge our Tent to let in others or going out to 
welcome others in our Tent, have to basically witness to the mission entrusted to 
us and by witnessing a harmonious community life. 
 
The sisters of my Team and I wish you all a Happy feast of Mother of Mount 
Carmel and may we respond to the invitation of “Enlarging the space of our tent 
an strengthening its stakes.” 
 
 
Sister. M. Nirmalini A.C. 
Superior General 


